At An Audit Meeting / Work Session
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 11th day of January, 2006

Roll Call:           Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                            George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                            Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                            Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Also Present:     Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                            James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                            Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                            Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by David Dominick, Innis Avenue
2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

      4a. Emergency Preparedness Update
      8. c. Certiorari Settlement

      13. Recreation

         a. Bus Trip Bid 

         b. T Shirt Bid

         c. Playground Equipment Update

         d. Discussion:  Chauffeur Trips

 4.    Approval of Audit

      This is a request to approve the Audit as presented in the amount of $400,255.53.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Audit as presented in 
      the amount of $400,255.53, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – abstain; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 abstention.
4. a   Emergency Preparedness Update

      Tom Dubetsky came forward for this item.  Mr. Dubetsky explained that the last time 

      he was in front of the Board, he was instructed to expand the membership for the 

      Emergency Preparedness Committee.  At this time the following are included:  a 
      representative from Mobile Life, which is the ambulance corp. that currently provides 
      ambulance service for the Town, but the guide will specify Ambulance Corp.; a 
      representative from the New York State Thruway Authority; and a representative 
      from the Orange County Office of Emergency Management.  This group will be part 
      of the CORE group.  There are many groups that will come into play with the 
      operation of the Emergency Preparedness Committee.  As it is specified in the 
      Municipal Code, these agencies and their representatives will be the actual voting 
      members on every issue.  The sub committee departments, such as the Highway 
      Department, would be the support agencies and will be used in an as needed capacity.  
      At our meeting, we have called upon each one of the Healthcare facilities within the 
      Town and asked them to bring with them any emergency plans they have in place so 
      we may implement them in our resource book or help them improve what they have.  
      Councilman Piaquadio wanted to thank Mr. Dubetsky and his Committee for being 
      one of the few agencies already prepared for an emergency by having something in 
      place.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, will prepare a Local Law to amend our 
      Code and we will schedule a Public Hearing at Tuesday night’s meeting. 
5.    Saccardi & Schiff Proposals
      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained this item.  There are two letters from 

      Saccardi & Schiff to the Supervisor which involve three items of work in respect to 

      the implementation of the Comprehensive Plan and Update.  The first relates to an 
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      item that the Town Board did not previously authorize: a Work Force Housing 
      Proposal in the amount of $6,200.00.  The second proposal relates to Active 

      Senior Housing which the Board has raised issues on, for $4,000.00.  We have had 
      discussions with a developer, Mr. Danza, regarding the implementation of changes 
      for what is better known as Active Senior Housing Project.  With those discussions 
      came a larger concept regarding changing our current Senior Citizen Housing 
      provisions to one that eliminates size restrictions but imposes an affordable housing 
      component as well as an overlay district.  This is beyond the scope that was 
      previously approved by the Town Board.  The last proposal is for Setbacks for I, IB 
      and B zoning in the amount of $4,200.00.  The total is $14,400.00 and to be taken out 
      of the Consultant’s Account.  Councilman Woolsey was under the impression that the 
      Work Force Housing study would come forward after the zoning changes were made.  
      Councilman Woolsey feels this is jumping ahead.  Mr. Taylor said there are a couple 
      of ways to look at this.  One is it is going to take plenty of time to get everything in 
      order as far as what you want in the change.  This is the first step in that process.  
      Secondly the changes that are being considered are the ones that will decrease 
      housing opportunities in the Town.  Mr. Taylor feels you recognized that fact by 
      changing R3 & R2 to R1 in the southwest quadrant and the assumption that this 
      would be a mitigated measure.  Councilman Woolsey said we haven’t sat down with 
      Saccardi & Schiff and let them know where we wanted affordable housing.  Mr. 
      Taylor explained that this is one of the initial steps to be taken for this process, but in 
      order to start that process you have to consider this as being part of the contract.  
      Councilwoman Greene asked if because we did not spell out everything in the 
      original Comprehensive Plan, we have to pay.  Supervisor Booth said this is different 
      from the Comprehensive Plan.  The Comprehensive Plan is complete and we start 
      with the zoning changes that were recommended or suggested in the Comprehensive 
      Plan.  Councilman Piaquadio asked when the Board talked about buffer zones and set 
      backs before did we pay for their service then.  Mr. Taylor said we have to separate 
      Work Force Housing from one of the measures that you identified originally.  
      Supervisor Booth said this came up recently with the Senior Housing issue.  Mr. 
      Taylor explained that it was a recommendation in the Comprehensive Plan Update 
      but we did not authorize Saccardi & Schiff to actually perform work on the rezoning 
      measure itself.  Councilman Benedict said he has had conversations with a number of 
      people and this is a way to help people be able to afford to live in our community. 
      We really need to explore these things because all the homes going up are not 
      affordable.  Councilman Piaquadio said that if this is the process he is all for it. (See 
      attached proposals for specifics.)
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the proposals presented by 

      Saccardi & Schiff as outlined above in the total amount of $14,400.00 to be taken out 

      of the Consultant’s Account, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.   

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 

6.    Police:

      a. Vehicle Purchases & Leases 
      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to purchase the following three vehicles 

      from State Contract: 2006 Jeep Grand Cherokee 4X4 @ $20,572.00, 2006 Ford 

      Taurus 4 Door Sedan for Detective use @ $13,564.75 and a 2006 Ford E250 Cargo 

      Van for ID use @ 14,156.00, for a total of $48,292.75.  Funds for this purchase are in 

      the 2006 Budget.  
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the above purchases in the 
      total amount of $48,292.75, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. 

      Greene – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to lease two Harley Davidson 

      motorcycles, model FLHTP – I with anti-lock brake systems from New England 

      Police Leasing for twelve months at a fee of $4,100.00 each.  Funds for this lease are 
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      in the 2006 Budget.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the lease outlined above at a 

      total cost of $8,200.00 for twelve months, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – nay; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 nay.
      b. Hiring of New Officer

      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to canvass the Civil Service List from 
      Orange County to start the interview process for the new position of Police Officer
      which has been approved in the 2006 Budget.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to authorize Chief Kehoe to canvas the 

      Orange County Civil Service list, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      c. Hiring of Dispatcher

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session at 7:45 

      p.m. to discuss this matter, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to end Executive Session at 7:59 p.m., 

      seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye. Motion passed 5-0.

      Supervisor Booth said no action will be taken on this item tonight.
Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh, asked if we can go to #11a. at this time.

11a. Kohl’s Moratorium Exemption

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that this particular site, the old Lloyds 
      building, falls under the provision of the sewer connection moratorium that allows 
      sites that have existing sewer connections to tear down and renovate, just as long as 
      they don’t exceed the usage of the original site.  The original site was a multi-use site.  

      The Newburgh Plaza developers will be using the DEC Design Standards.  Even with 
      a full build out with all five buildings, their projected usage is less than Lloyds was.  

      The developers for Kohl’s are here for recognition that they are exempt from the 
      sewer moratorium so they can proceed to the Planning Board and get their site plan 

      approved and then proceed with their project.  Phase I of their construction is 

      contemplated for this spring.  Councilman Woolsey explained that they previously 

      approved this and Supervisor Booth said the flows were at Lloyds final stage before 

      they closed.  Mr. Osborne explained that when the developers were here last time, 
      Lloyds was out of business for so long, we could only go by six or eight years 
      because of the software change in Mrs. Greene’s office.  We couldn’t get to the data 
      when Lloyds was in their prime usage.  Supervisor Booth said he is 99% sure the 
      moratorium will be over before they start construction but at this time it is procedure.  
      Mr. Osborne is confident that this site’s usage will be less than Lloyds had used and 
      the numbers are in compliance with the DEC standards. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio that the Town Board has determined 

      that the applicant’s proposal does not exceed prior sewer usage and is exempt from 
      the moratorium, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye;  Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
7.    Code Compliance:  Temporary Dwelling at 5 Orchard Heights Drive
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      This is a request from Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, to approve a 

      temporary mobile home for 5 Orchard Heights Drive.  Mr. Canfield made a site 

      inspection and the structure sustained substantial damage due to a fire.  His 

      recommendation to the Board is to approve one mobile home large enough to 

      accommodate the living space and needs of a family of three.  Additionally he 

      recommends that the pets should comply with the requirements of R-3 Zone.  Mr. 

      Canfield’s department should inspect the installation of the mobile home with respect 

      to water, sanitary waste connections and general livable conditions.  This will be in 

      effect for one year. If an extension is needed it will be subject to Code Compliance’s 

      approval.  Patricia Curcio and Michele Scalpi, the property owners were asked if they 
      understood the conditions and they said they do.

      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the placement of a mobile 
      home for one year, to be in compliance with Code Compliance stipulations and with 
      the stipulation if more time is needed, it needs to be approved by Code Compliance, 
      seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – ay; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

8.    Assessor:

      a. Reappointment for Assessment Review Board

      This is a request from Joseph Lecaroz to be reappointed as member of the Town of 

      Newburgh Board of Assessment Review.  He has had the pleasure of serving on this 

      Board for the last seventeen years.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to reappoint Joseph Lecaroz to the 

      Board of Assessment Review for a five year term to expire on 9/2010, seconded by 

      Councilman Piaquadio. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b. Tax Exemption for Volunteer Firefighters and Ambulance Workers

      This is a proposed Local Law providing a property tax exemption for volunteer 

      firefighters and volunteer ambulance workers in accordance with Real Property Tax 

      Law Section 466-f.  Michael Fogarty, Sole Assessor, came forward to explain this 

      item.  This will work a lot like the STAR Program.  There will be an application, you 

      need to provide a tax bill, drivers license, utility bill and a certification from the Chief 

      or Commissioner of the Fire District the person is affiliated with.  If the person has 

      been active for twenty years and has been certified by the Chief or Commissioner, 
      they only have to come into the office once to apply.  If not, they would have to apply 
      every year.  At this time we need to schedule a Public Hearing in order to enact the 

      Local Law.  The Local Law needs to be in effect by March 1, 2006.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to schedule the Public Hearing for 

      February 6, 2006 at 7:00 P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.  
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      c. Settlement of Tax Certiorari

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that they have negotiated a settlement 

      with the Northeast Business Center for a reduction in the assessed value in 2004, in 

      the amount of $545,500.00 and for 2005 in the amount of  $1,048,500.00.  The 

      amount of the refund for 2004 would be $4,276.72 and for 2005 $8,220.24 for a 

      grand total of $12,496.96.  Michael Fogarty, Sole Assessor, is in agreement with this 

      settlement. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution Authorizing 

      Settlement under Article 7 of the Real Property Tax Law: Corporate Boulevard, SBL 

      # 95-1-1.22; 700-900 LLC and JKC 700 LLC, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey - aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene –
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      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 
9.    Justice Court:  Purchase of New Court Reporter System

      This is a request from Town Justices Clarino and Martini, to purchase a Court 

      Reporter System.  The Town of Newburgh Justice Court received a grant in the 

      amount of $6,032.00 for the purchase of this system.  The Court would like at this 

      time to use the grant money to purchase this system.  This contract is available only 
      through the Unified Court System and is not available to all state agencies.  (See 
      attached contract.)  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the use of grant money in 

      the amount of $6,032.00 to purchase a new Court Reporter System from state 

      contract, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

10.   Receiver of Taxes:

      a. Hiring Part Time Clerk

      This is a request from Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, to hire Lea Ripa as a 

      part time clerk.  Roseanne Smith, Administrative Assistant, responded that her 
      background check and fingerprint check has been completed and came back 
      favorable.  This request is to hire her retroactive back to Monday, January 9, 2005 
      and her rate of pay will be $10.00 per hour.  Mrs. Greene brought up the fact that on 

      the application it specified the town where Ms. Ripa lives to be Wallkill when in fact 

      it should say Shawangunk.  Mrs. Venuto is to have Ms. Ripa initial the change on her 

      application tomorrow.  
      MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the hiring of Lea Ripa as a 

      part time clerk at a rate of $10.00 per hour retroactive to Monday January 9, 2005, 

      seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b. Seasonal to Part Time:  Amy Stillwaggon

       This is a request from Mary Lou Venuto, Receiver of Taxes, to change Amy 

      Stillwaggon’s status from seasonal employee to part time.  She works in the office all 

      year long.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to change the status of employment 

      from seasonal to part time for Amy Stillwaggon, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

11.   Engineering:

        b. Approval for Asbestos & Lead Survey

      This is a request from Les Cornell, Building & Grounds Supervisor, to get an 

      approval to have QuES&T, Inc. to perform a limited asbestos inspection containing 

      flooring materials & limited XRF lead testing for the Code Compliance Office and 

      Town Hall.  The proposal is in the amount of $1,255.00 for the Asbestos and $550.00 

      for the lead testing.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the proposal from 

      QuES&T, Inc. in the amount not to exceed $1,805.00 for the testing described above, 

      seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
12.   Planning Board:  Affordable Limousine Nurseryman’s Guarantee

      Supervisor Booth asked to hold this until Tuesday night so he can get the response 

      from Karen Arent.
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13.   Recreation

      a. Bid for Senior Bus Trips

      Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, explained that Commissioner Petrillo and his staff 

      came up with a list of senior citizen bus trips for the year.  We would like to have the 

      bid opening in mid February because the first trip is scheduled for March, 17, 2006.  

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, had one question in reference to the insurance 

      and will confer with Mr. Zarutskie on that issue.  Councilman Benedict had a concern 

      about the Recreation Leader that goes on these trips and the question of compensation 
      of time.  Some of these trips go from 8:00 a.m. until 8:00 p.m.  We need clarification 
      on this.  Supervisor Booth said he spoke to Commissioner Petrillo about a standard 
      operating procedure and this will be included.  Councilman Benedict has a meeting 
      with Commissioner Petrillo tomorrow and this will be part of the discussion.  
      Councilman Woolsey asked why we need chaperones when according to the bus 

      companies some of the trips do not need them.  Councilman Piaquadio asked if we 
      can include in the bid specifications that if chaperones are available to give a price 
      with and without.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said that could be added to 
      both the bid specifications and the bid sheet.  The duties of the chaperone will be 
      written into the specifications.  The date of the bid will be February 15, 2006 at 10:00 
      A.M.
      MOTION was amended by Councilman Piaquadio to state when this goes to bid, we 

      need a bid price with and without chaperone/escort supplied by the bus company, 

      seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the list of senior citizen 

      trips as presented to go out to bid with a bid opening of February 15, 2006 at 

      10:00 A.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b. T-Shirt Bid
      This is a request from Commissioner Petrillo to go out to bid for T-shirts that are 
      required for the Recreation Department’s programs.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the 
      Town, explained that in order to address the issue of determining the low bidder, we 
      will have them bid on the different types of shirts.  Basically we are going to have a 
      weighted average, based on a ratio of 7-10, we have two different types of shirts and 
      that weighted average will be used in determining who the low bidder is.   
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to go out to bid for the Recreation 

      Department’s T-shirts, with a bid date and time to be determined by Mr. Zarutskie, 

      Mr. Petrillo and Mr. Taylor, seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene –    

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      c. Playground & Equipment 
      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that Robert Petrillo and he met with the 

      supplier who gave the Recreation Advisory Board the price quote for additional

      playground equipment.  Based on certain materials being available on state bid, there 

      are two approaches that can be taken.  We can put the package together in total and 

      put it out to bid or we can utilize the state bid for two of the components and then go 

      out to bid for just the installation.  There are four components to the playground:  
      there is equipment , there is the installation of equipment, there is a item four sub-
      base and then the safety surface.  The equipment and the safety surface installed are 

      both on state bid.  The only items left are the item four sub-base and the installation 

      of the equipment.  The person who supplies the equipment will draft up an 

      installation specification if we decide to go that route and Mr. Osborne and Mr. 

      Petrillo need direction on the item four sub-base.  They need to know if it should go 
      out to bid or should the Highway Department take care of it.  Councilman Woolsey 
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      asked how big of an area will this be and Mr. Osborne said approximately 7,200 

      square feet.  Supervisor Booth said the rough grading has been done already by the 

      Highway Department.  Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Osborne to speak with Mr. 

      Benedict, Highway Superintendent, about doing this since it is the Highway 

      Department’s down time.  Mr. Osborne said there is a window of opportunity right 

      now.  The equipment supplier contract the state is offering contains a provision for an 

      annual increase but if we get an order in for the equipment by the end of January we 

      would avoid a $2,800.00 increase.  The supplier who is on state bid has said they 

      would place the order and put a hold on the shipment until we are ready to install it.  

      Supervisor Booth explained that we will hold this for Tuesday night to vote on it and 

      the proceeds to taken out of the Parkland Trust Account.
      d. Discussion:  Chauffeur Trips

      Supervisor Booth asked the Board if they have ideas on the use of chauffeurs.  

      He would like to compensate full time employees if they go and part time employees 
      if they go, if the trip was taken in one of our vehicles.  We need to figure out what the 
      responsibility of the driver will be.  Supervisor Booth would like to meet with Mr. 
      Petrillo and Councilman Benedict, the liaison, and come back to the Board with a 
      presentation on what compensation we feel is acceptable.    
Adjournment
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 

      Session of January 11, 2006 at 9:17 P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; M. Piaquadio – aye; Mrs. Greene – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
